
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Tuesday, December 4th, 2018.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Loretta Taylor, Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member 



Steven Kessler, Board Member




Robert Foley, Board Member 

Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member

Peter Daly, Board Member (absent)
George Kimmerling, Board Member


ALSO PRESENT:




Tom Wood, Town Attorney 




Michael Preziosi, Deputy Director, DOTS



Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director for Planning


*



*



*
CHANGES TO THE AGENDA
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated there are no changes to the agenda for tonight.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 



*



*



*
ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS OF NOVEMBER 7, 2018 
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked may I have a motion to adopt last month’s meeting, November 7th?
So moved, seconded.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I have two or three to submit.

With all in favor saying "aye". 



*



*



*
CORRESPONDENCE:

PB 13-05    a.
Letter dated November 16, 2018 from Brad Schwartz, Esq. requesting the 10th 90-day time extension of Final Plat approval for the Mill Court Crossing Subdivision located at the south end of Mill Court.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt Resolution 45-18 approving the extension.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

PB 9-99      b.
Letter dated November 20, 2018 from Linda Whitehead, Esq. requesting the 29th 90-day time extension of Final Plat approval for the Furnace Dock Inc. Subdivision located on Furnace Dock Road.

Mr. George Kimmerling stated was there discussion? No? Madame Chair I move that we adopt Resolution 15-18 granting two; the 29th and 30th 90-day time extensions.

Seconded.

Mr. Robert Foley stated on the question, based on our discussion at the work session, did you want to say anything?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded someone’s here representing the applicant and I don’t believe he was here at the work session. Correct?

Mr. Steven Wrabel stated I was not.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated so if you come up to the mike and introduce yourself please.

Mr. Steven Wrabel good evening. For the record, my name’s Steven Wrabel with the law firm of McCullough Goldberger and Staudt. Did the board have any specific questions or would you just like an update on where we are?

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated yes, we’d love an update on where you are and the board is really concerned about the number of time extensions that you’ve had. There have been some level of explanation or expectation on why you’ve been late getting this done but at the same time, 29 90-days extensions is a lot.

Mr. Steven Wrabel responded we agree and our client wants to be done, they’d love to be building. We’re waiting on DOH approval which requires a Will Serve letter from the sewer district. However, the sewer district was issued a DEC violation and was told they could not issue any Will Serve letter until that has been addressed. We have been following up with them Ad nauseam trying to find out where they are on that work. We’ve been told that they’re working on it and nearing completion but it’s been difficult to get details from the district. So we are following up. We did hear that they’d be willing to talk with us as of today and we’ll continue to follow up with them. 

Mr. Steven Kessler asked when did you first contact them about – when did you first hear back from them I should say about their issue?

Mr. Steven Wrabel responded first hear from them about their issue? It was at least over six months ago because we raised this with them prior to our last appearance before you.

Mr. Robert Foley asked and how much contact have you had during that six-month period with them?

Mr. Steven Wrabel responded I can tell you we have tried to reach out to them a significant number of times and we have not heard any responses back.

Mr. Robert Foley asked they haven’t really responded?

Mr. Steven Wrabel responded correct.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated so one thing that was discussed at the work session, I believe, is between now and the next six months staff will be reaching out to you to try to get written updates of contacts and how you’re doing, if you have any meetings or information like that to build a record to keep us informed of the number and types of contacts you’ve had to move this process along.

Mr. Steven Wrabel responded understood.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are there any other comments from the board? As Mr. Kimmerling said, you’re getting a resolution tonight approving your request for the 29th 90-day time extension but we really will want to stay on top of this.

Mr. Steven Wrabel responded we understand and we very much appreciate the board’s extensions.

Mr. Robert Foley stated as we say in the resolution, we have serious concerns and reservations.

Mr. Steven Wrabel responded understood.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated just for the record, we’re issuing the 29th and 30th time extension. We’re going to grant two.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated so you’re getting the 29th and 30th.

With all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. Steven Wrabel stated thank you very much.

PB 4-14      c.
Receive and file a memo from the Town Legal Department regarding extending the time for the Planning Board to render a decision on the Abee Rose application.

Mr. Robert Foley stated Madame Chairwoman I make a motion that we receive and file and refer back.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

d.
Adopt the 2019 Meeting Schedule

Mr. Thomas Bianchi stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt the schedule as proposed. 
Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated just for the record that means for the next meeting, if anyone’s case is carried over from tonight the next meeting will be January 8th.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated yes January 8th, and this calendar will be posted on our website. If you need to get a calendar that extends beyond January 8th, you can certainly go to the website and get it there.

With all in favor saying "aye". 



*



*



*
RESOLUTION:

PB 2018-25 a.
Application of Springvale Apartment Company for Amended Site Development approval for proposed enhancements to their property including a proposed gazebo, improvements to the primary entrance, increasing the size of small decks on four (4) buildings, the conversion of a vacant barn loft into a 1-bedroom apartment and a proposed 300 sq. ft. addition to building 31 as described in a packet dated October 24, 2018 from Fred Tresgallo, Property Manager and as shown on a drawing entitled “Proposed Site Alterations” prepared by Luis Saiz, Jr., R.A. dated November 18, 2018, (see prior PB 1-12).

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we approve Resolution 47-18.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 



*



*



*
PUBLIC HEARING (CONTINUED):

PB 2018-22  a.
Public Hearing: Application of Appian Way Ventures, LLC for amended Site Development Plan approval for 3 proposed chain link fence enclosed dog runs for a tenant, 2nd Chance Rescue, located at the southeast side of the existing building at 260 6th Street as shown on a drawing entitled “Existing Site Plan, Location Map, Zoning Map” prepared by Steven J. Basini, R.A. dated September 4, 2018 (see prior PB’s 7-14 & 5-16). 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated the board was out there on Sunday for a site inspection and they certainly talked to you about their concern. You might want to talk about what you’re doing and then the board will address some of their concerns as well.
Mr. Steven Basini stated thank you. Architect representing 2nd Chance Rescue. We did have the site walk and concentrated mostly to the outside of the building in the back where the pens would be. There was some questions about exactly where it would be laid out, offsets from the building and the adjacent pen area and the shed. It’s depicted on there but we did discuss it out in the field as well. I think it’s clear that there’s enough room to have that in there. We’re not oversized, and there’s definitely clearance around it for access for fire safety and for the building owner to get around to the shed. The walkway we discussed; right now I have a set of stairs shown on there. I talked to the owner about grading that hill as opposed to putting a hard set of concrete steps in and just actually grading it down and making it more of a natural approach to that. That’s what I explained to the board when we were out there. You see on there it’s going about a 30 degree angle up towards the pen. I’d actually like to have it start where that begins and then go down towards the building and grade that way so you actually enter the lower area towards the building and then you’re able to access the pens. That is the plan right now is to get an excavator in order to do that. The other questions or the other comments talking about the foliage out there. I think it was clear, as you look along there where you see on the lower left side that there’s a retaining wall shown on the site where there’s about five parking spaces, right in front of that there’s a dense evergreen – there’s trees that are probably about 25-30 feet high. In addition to that, the lot itself where that pen is going is sunken in probably about 10-12 feet below the loading dock entrance. In front of that area over there, in front right off, perpendicular right where Madeline Avenue is labeled, there’s also another growth of evergreen trees. Then, opposite Madeline Avenue going to the left, there’s deciduous trees and vines, and bushes that are pretty dense. In fact, trying to point out the house that issued the complaint or issued the video to the board originally, trying to point that out is almost impossible unless you stand up on the concrete steps going into the facility and you kind of point through the woods and you can kind of barely see it there. Additional plantings would really not assist in blocking any potential sounds from the pens but what we did is we researched, and I explained to the owners my thoughts, there is a mat, it’s called an acoustic mat that is actually specifically for machinery if you have loud condensers or compressors outside but it’s also meant for pens such as this, for dog pens for dog parks and things adjacent to residential areas. It’s a quarter inch or half inch thick, very dense PVC mat that actually has grommets on the top and you can hang it down off of the PVC fence. It has a sound transmission class rating of 28 which is practically equivalent to a double pane insulated glass door or a glass window or a 2 x 4 wall with half inch sheetrock on either side. In the perfect condition, and in a closed space, that would be the sound transmission classification would be 28. Outdoors obviously there’s no roof over the structure but just that alone is much more than the adjacent one has over there, the adjacent pen. They have that mesh that we originally proposed and they have a glued tarp hanging over it which really does nothing. What we’re planning to do is wrapping the entire pen structure, not the individual pens, the dividers between the three but the entire enclosure in this acoustic mat. And I really think that’ll go a long way in blocking the sound. Within the building itself, there’s different types of sound dampening I guess you say, or acoustic preventions. There’s sound blocking and there’s sound absorptions. Outside that sound blocking, that literally prevents the sound from escaping where it’s emanating from. There’s also sound absorption which is what they’re doing inside. They’re trying to eliminate the bouncing of the sounds in and around that concrete box in there which ultimately does permeate and goes outside but that’s why they have that egg crate in there and they’re also planning on doing some other features within the space to prevent that sound from bouncing around. I’d be willing to talk to the DOTS about that or the Planning Department about what the proposals are for that but right now they have egg crates over there. There’s also another mat that they actually hang as baffles, about 24 inches on center from the ceiling over the pen areas which are wrapping around the perimeter of that back space and then down the middle of the back space. They’re hanging those over that. It traps the sounds as it goes, as it bounces around and really limits that ricochet effect of the sound. So that would really limit it as well. I wanted to point out that there really was no sound, at least at that moment. I know when one of the board members opened the door and you heard the dogs barking which is a good indication of what it sounds like inside but then when the door was closed and about 30 seconds later the dogs stopped barking. There are periods during the day where they are being fed. There’s periods during the day where they’re being exercised and there’s also periods of the day where they’re napping. And those periods of the day they really are quiet. It’s the moments where they open a door to let a cage out to wash it where they may barking in thinking they may being walked but immediately thereafter they realize they’re not and then they stop. A lot of the things in the facility have a very Pavlovian effect, not to be a pun with Pavlov’s dog but they really do. There’s actually a cricket sound machine they have in the back. Around 7 o’clock at night when they start packing up, they turn this cricket machine on and they all just quiet down, even if there’s people walking around in there. They just quiet down and they sleep. And there’s video evidence that all through the night they watch these things and the dogs, they sleep. I think the things that they’re doing there for the dogs, the things they’re doing for the public I think are in the right direction. I don’t know that there really many concerns out there, if the board has any other concerns that I didn’t address from their site walk or some other items. I also wanted to comment on the letter from the DOTS. Should I do that now? Is that all right? What members received shortly after the last meeting, as far as – there was mention of the foliage, adding extra shrubbery outside. I think I may have addressed that now. As far as the crates; there were crates at the bottom of the hill initially. What they were doing is they were taking out the damaged crates, putting them at the bottom of the hill and they were scrapping them for parts. Now I’ve told them they can’t do that. Right now they don’t have use of that space over there so they’ve taken them up. I think there were about eight crates at the top of the hill that four or five of them were being dismantled and the other three were just being cleaned. But that’s in control right now. They really don’t plan to store anything outside except for when the pens are, hopefully approved, they would probably store one or two crates within those pens to isolate dogs that had to be acting up during their exercise period. The means and methodology of washing and storing on handling the waste; I think I explained that briefly in the memo that I issued prior but essentially, they clean off the solid waste and the liquid from within the building. They dispose of it in bags. They take it out in the dumpster and it’s removed. The trays themselves then are taken out, slid out and walked out the 36 inch hinged doors, they’re walked outside, they’re hosed off, disinfected on that gravel area and they’re brought back inside once they dry. There’s really no solid waste or liquid waste that is brought outside. There’s the remnants that are sometimes on that but like I said, that loading dock area is a gravel driveway and it permeates into the ground and it’s filtered. They try and bunch up those periods of time where they have to open the door so that they can minimize the amount of times they open it. The overhead door is open. There was conversation last time the owners misspoke. They’re policy is not to leave it open. They misspoke, not to open it at all but to leave it open. They do open it because those crates are too big to go through a 36 inch door so they open the overhead door, they open up that chain link double wide fence, they push the crates out, they close the overhead door. They rinse them out. They let them dry and then when they’re dry they pick it up. They slide them back in and they close them again. And no period in time do they leave the door open for any reasons, for ventilation reasons or for anything else; to let the dogs in and out. All the dogs are walked in and out the 36 inch door which is immediately opened and closed. So the overhead door is not open for many reasons. A lot of it is for bugs. They don’t want any bugs or insects coming in there. It would really defeat the purpose of how they’re keeping the dogs. So the question about that garage door on item number 5 if that’s used to transport the dogs in and out and; it is not. The other items in here, and I have to ask is based on your site visit and my other submissions there seems to be a lot of questions about the operation of the space and the intended use, and soundproofing within the kennel, and hours of operation. I did address a lot of those in the initial memo. I’m just not sure if that pertains to the application that’s in front of you which is for the pens outside. It is an approved use. I do think, and I hope you see now that you’ve been out there that it’s much improved than what was out there prior and probably is in a better use I believe than the neighboring facility as well, at least what’s visible from outside. So I’m not sure that I need to go into that again as far as the use of the space if it’s approved already but I’d be glad to sit down with DOTS and the Planning Department an issue, anything they want. 
Mr. George Kimmerling asked I just have two questions. You talked about the removal of waste from inside where there’s a cement floor or solid floor but in the pens will have just the natural grass or soon to be probably dirt surface. What about the removal of waste from the outdoor pen area? How will that be handled?

Mr. Steven Basini responded the liquid waste will go into the ground and be filtered. The other waste will be picked up in bags. I’ve been out there, that day I was out there for the site walk, I was out there for about 40 minutes prior to you getting there. I stood there outside. I always like to just see what’s going on as well so I watched them come out probably about 10 different times to walk the dogs and they have they have their pocket full of bags and a few times they stopped right outside the door, they do their business and they immediately pick it up with bags. There’ll always be someone supervising in each and they’ll be doing the same thing. All the solid waste is picked up immediately and disposed of. 

Mr. George Kimmerling asked and lastly, you’ll provide new drawings with the new walkway and how that’s going to be graded down, because that’s a pretty steep hill so it’s hard to just picture it.

Mr. Steven Basini responded yes, we’re going to try and get a minimum pitch on that. If we can’t, we may have to go to a hard step like that. But yes, I will provide those details. I imagine I would have provided those to the Building Department for permit. That has to be designed, yes.

Mr. Robert Foley asked I have three or four questions. Explain about this acoustic mat. Would this be applied outside too? Is that what you were talking about?

Mr. Steven Basini responded only outside. 

Mr. Robert Foley asked it would hang over, what, the fence?

Mr. Steven Basini responded the top rail is a pipe rail, about an inch and a quarter diameter and what they have is they have grommet holes in the mat that you actually put ties, stainless steel ties through and you tie it to the top rail so it drapes from the top rail to the grass.

Mr. Robert Foley asked and how high is that?

Mr. Steven Basini responded 6 foot high for the fence, the entire height of the fence. You can cut it however the height you want. But it’ll drape from the top rail down to the ground. It’ll cover the entire pen or the entire perimeter.

Mr. Robert Foley asked and this mat would attenuate the sound in any weather: rain? It’s flexible?

Mr. Steven Basini responded it’s flexible. It’s very dense PVC. It’s flexible. It’s water-resistant, UV-resistant, any weather. It doesn’t absorb any water. It’s a blocker. It doesn’t actually absorb the sound either. It blocks it and prevents it from escaping. Obviously, again, in an ideal situation, in an enclosed room it would have a sound transmission class of 28. You don’t have the top on there but it’s doing a lot more than nothing. 

Mr. Robert Foley asked and then the steepness, I noticed, of the proposed ramp going down, is that going to be one continuous downhill or is it going to be a break in the turn. It seemed to be, the slope percentage looks awful steep.

Mr. Steven Basini responded we don’t have exact topography for that yet so my anticipation was to run it down straight. If I need to run a landing there midway then we may lose distance and we may have to put in a hard stair. Either way, it would definitely pass Town Code and would pass state code, whatever it is we put in there.

Mr. Robert Foley stated so excusing the pun, you could dog-leg it if you had to.

Mr. Steven Basini responded we could, it’s just that eats into the space a little bit. I really don’t want to have to do that but if that’s required then we will.

Mr. Robert Foley asked and then the crates at the top of the slope, I think I had asked you at the site visit. At no time are dogs in the crates while they’re on the edge of the slope?

Mr. Steven Basini responded dogs are not crated when they’re outside except in the pens. Like I said, the proposal is while there are three or four dogs or five dogs in the playpen, if one gets rowdy they put it in the – it’s all part of the training process. They’ll put a pen in each kennel, a cage in each pen.
Mr. Robert Foley asked last question. Our colleague who’s not here today, he’s at the airport, Peter submitted and sent an email. I just happened to open my emails at 5:00 p.m. before I left to come here and he was at the site visit, Peter Daly. He commented, if I could read it. He said his concern – he’d suggest that the applicant either pave the surface of that outdoor run or help heavily mulch it as it is at the town’s dog park. Leaving it with just the grass will eventually turn the outdoor run into a mud pit as usage by the dogs will eventually kill the grass. So that’s a suggestion from Peter.

Mr. Steven Basini responded I don’t see that being an issue at all. I think that there’s probably research has to be done to what’s healthy for the dogs because I’m sure it gets stuck in their paws and if they decide to chew on it. Either way, whatever is the dog barks – I don’t see that as being an issue at all. In fact, for tracking mud inside I’m sure that they’d be open to that. So I can discuss that, absolutely.

Mr. Robert Foley asked so if it does become deteriorated the way you’re proposing, you would…

Mr. Steven Basini responded I think what we’ll do is we’ll discuss it beforehand. We’ll discussing this part of the proposal. I think that’s a wise suggestion.

Mr. George Kimmerling asked sorry, I just have one follow up. The sound baffling that will hang on the fences, it will be on all the fence surface including between the pens?

Mr. Steven Basini responded no, it won’t be on the two in between. It’ll be on the perimeter of the pens. The two dividers will not receive it. They will receive the mesh for privacy just so the dogs don’t necessarily see each other. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked no other questions?

Mr. Thomas Bianchi stated for the record, I was at the site visit. I’m interested in hearing if there are any further comments from the public on this but up until – it was very quiet, up until when the dogs were activated a little bit and the door was closed, it was not. I didn’t think it was offensive at all. It was very low. 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated we did hear barking from the K9 Kindergarten.

Mr. Thomas Bianchi responded yes, that’s what we heard.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated they had windows open.

Mr. Steven Basini stated they had a window open in the back at the time.

Mr. Thomas Bianchi stated for the record that’s what I was looking for and I didn’t notice it being offensive. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated and the resident who had been complaining, I guess his house is further away than I even thought it was. So I don’t know.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated if there are people in the audience who have anything to say about this particular application you may get up and identify yourself and make your comments at this point. I don’t see anyone.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chair I move that we close the public hearing and have staff prepare a resolution.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. Steven Basini stated thank you for your time. Thanks for coming out in the rain too by the way.



*



*



*
OLD BUSINESS:

PB 6-15  a. Application of Hudson Ridge Wellness Center, Inc. for Site Development Plan approval and a Special Permit to reuse the seven existing buildings located at the former Hudson Institute property to provide a 92 bed private residential treatment program for individuals who are recovering from chemical dependency on a 20.83 acre property located at 2016 Quaker Ridge Road as shown on a 7 page set of drawings entitled “Hudson Ridge Wellness Center” prepared by Ralph G. Mastromonaco, P.E. latest revision dated August 8, 2018.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated good evening.
Mr. Bob Davis stated good evening. I’m Bob Davis, Attorney for the applicant and with me tonight is Karen Destefanis who’s Tom Cusack’s colleague, part of our hydrogeological team and she’ll make a presentation to you shortly on our recent well pump test that we did. And that’ll be the focal point of our appearance before you tonight. What Karen will go into to detail should be noted at the outset that the results of the testing were extremely positive and demonstrated a clear lack of potential significant adverse impact on the neighboring wells by the proposed Specialty Hospital, even under the extreme testing conditions. In fact, based on the testing no discernible impacts at all on the neighboring wells are to be expected. The testing plan was approved by the town and its expert, and by the Westchester County Health Department and we believe we exceeded all standards for such testing protocols including by the large number of neighbors we invited to participate which was 67 I believe, by the number of wells we actually tested which was 16 and by the extreme testing level at which we conducted the test which was 72 hours of continuous simultaneous operation of the two proposed wells on the site which would never happen with actual usage and at a rate of more than double the expected usage as approved by the County Health Department also without regard to the reserve storage tank that’ll be constructed on the site in one of the buildings to alleviate the peak pumping periods. The town staff and its consultant Mr. Canavan were heavily involved in the entire process. In sum, there were 16 neighboring wells tested over a wide representative area required by the town and its consultant, and 14 of those 16 exhibited no affects whatsoever by the pump test and only two of the wells on neighboring properties indicated some draw down under the rather extreme testing conditions which would not occur under normal use and which would not affect their actual function in any event. Just to clarify a couple of the statistics at the work session. Those two wells are 375 feet deep and 610 feet deep respectively, and they exhibited draw downs of 18.5 feet and 24.5 feet respectively so they had an affected of a drawdown of about four to five percent in those wells. And as I believe Mr. Canavan pointed out at the work session maybe we would expect half of that under the normal usage, something like 2 ½%. Also, as noted at the work session, there were no significant water quality issues with respect to either of the new wells. Notably one point I wanted to make is we did invite all nine neighbors who Mr. Steinmetz asked to be included in the testing; six of those nine accepted. One of the two people who experienced that drawdown effect were among those. As we noted that would not affect that property owner’s well function and wouldn’t occur under normal usage by the hospital in any event. I would also note that we afforded a rather lengthy extension of time for people to have an opportunity to participate and there were no additional participants as a result of that extension. In short, we feel that the results were very favorable of the testing so I’ll turn the floor over now to Karen to take you through it in some details. She has a PowerPoint presentation.
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated the difference in the depth that you mentioned from what we’re talking about at the work session, is you’re talking about the depth of well completely but not where the water…

Mr. Bob Davis responded there was an inadvertent misstatement that it only referenced one well with its pumping depth of 240 and its well depth of 375. So it’s just an inadvertent misstatement. I just wanted to clarify that. 

Ms. Karen Destefanis stated good evening. I’m Karen Destefanis from WSP. I was lead hydrogeologist for this project. I work with Tom Cusack who I believe he’s been in front of you in the past. In August of this year, between August 20th and 23rd we ran the 72-hour pumping test. These wells have been previously tested in 2015 and 2017 but the purpose of this test to see if there were any impacts to off-site wells by pumping the two wells on the Hudson property. We conducted the test by running both wells simultaneously at 9 gpm. The average daily demand for this project is approximately 8.8 or 9 gpms so we pumped both wells at double the rate that was required and for a continuous 72 hours. So we tried to create a situation where it was very conservative, it would really stress out the aquifer so that we would see any kind of off-site impacts. Before we demand the test we came in front of you. We submitted a pumping test plan on July 5th. We also submitted it to the Westchester County Department of Health and they approved the plan on August 2nd and you approved the plan on August 10th. In the meantime we started soliciting neighbors within 1,500 to 2,000 feet from the two pumping wells. The solicitation included sending certified letters and regular mail letters asking if they would be interested in participating in a monitoring program. We got 18 responses. As attorney Davis said, 9 out of the home owners that were part of the Zarin & Steinmetz request, 6 of them agreed to be part of the monitoring program. Two of the wells, when we went to inspect, we couldn’t include in the program because by doing so we would break the sanitary seal. It was more of a health issue. One well was very flushed to grade and so if there was any rain event we were concerned that water could pour into the well and that would be a problem for the home owner. We ended up, out of the 18 that had given us permission to do 16. So if you go to the next slide; this slide just shows the different homes that were solicited. The green highlight shows the people that agreed to participate. The hatching are some of the properties or properties that had purported water issues, water yield issues, or problems with sustaining their yield. So we tried to include as many of those properties as we could when they gave us permission. And these also gave us a good distribution so it wasn’t just one portion of the site, it was around the entire site to give us an idea of where there could be potentially impacts. We also tried to get as many homes that were part of our fracture trace pattern. Next slide; prior to August 20th, we started setting up our equipment. When you run these tests, what you want to do is you want to get a period of background data to see what normal usage is in each of the home owner well as well as your on site well. We did that pre-testing. We started installing the equipment between August 14th and August 16th. We invited the town’s consultant to oversee our work to make sure that they didn’t have any concerns and then we started the test on August 20th. We started pumping PW1 about one o’clock in the afternoon. It initially had the static water level before pumping about 40 feet below the top of the casing and then by the end it was down to 91 feet. PW2, we started two hours later and we had some issues with some of the equipment so we had to extend the test a little bit and get it started up running. That static water was 7 feet and the final was 93 feet, similar to PW1. So what we saw was a drawdown of 50 feet, 51 approximately and 86 feet in the two pumping wells after the 72 hours of continuous pumping which was very consistent with the 2015 test and the 2017 test that had been done previously. But again, the focus of this test really wasn’t about the pumping wells but more A what was the potential impact to off site. We did monitor two wells that are on site, two bedrock wells that are not part of the supply system and that was interesting because, although we had some impacts off site, we had less than half a foot from the two bedrock wells that were really close by. If you could go to the next slide. It’s a little difficult to see. Towards the top of the screen is the two monitoring wells; it’s MW1 and MW2. Those are the two monitoring wells and in red were the pumping well. They’re down south from there. Next slide. This is a table that just shows that after the 72 hours of continuous pumping at twice the average rate, there was really no discernible effect on any of the home owners that were participating with the exception of two which are directly adjacent to the northern portion of the property. One of the wells at 78 Quaker Hill Drive experienced 24 feet, let’s just say 25 feet of drawdown and 83 had, let’s just say 93 feet of drawdown. Next slide. So that shows where the location is of the two impacted wells, they’re shaded and kind of grayed out; 20 and 21. Next slide. I have two graphs that I wanted to show you. These were the two wells that were impacted and based on the graphs you’ll see that there are two lines that run vertically and that’s the beginning, with dashed lines, that’s the beginning and end of the pumping test period where we’re actually pumping the two wells before this portion of the graph is the background. This is what’s naturally happening at the house through their daily usage. Then that middle portion shows where we were pumping and you can see we started at a water level of about 60 feet below grade and then by the end of the test we were down about 85. There’s a lot of fluctuation so you’ll see spikes and that’s just the general use of the home owner, you know, taking a shower, flushing a toilet, something like that. You never see just a really – you always see some variation but when you take that noise out we can decipher how much water level has totally been impacted. If you can scroll down just a little bit, the thing is, this well is 610 feet deep and the pump is set at 560. We had 24 ½ feet of drawdown so what that meant was, where the pump was set we had an additional 475 feet of available water during the test. Even though we did impact it by 25 feet, there was still another 475 feet of water that was available. There was actually an additional 50 feet below the pump, so if we had to lower the pump, there would be approximately 515 feet of additional water from what we had already drawn down. So if you go to the next slide, that was house number 20. This is house number 21. And again, you can see before the two dashed lines, that’s representing the pumping test, you can see the natural background water levels of daily usage and just day-to-day activities, but if there’s a clear decline in the water levels during the pumping test period, the water level went from about 40 feet down to 60 feet. We had approximately 18 ½ feet of drawdown during the testing period. Again, the pump is set at approximately 240 feet below grade and then the well itself is 375 feet deep. We drew down the water during this three-day period but there was still an additional 175 feet of available water above the pump and based on the depth below the pump to the bottom of the well, there was an additional 135 feet or 300 feet of available water. As you can see, there was impact but it was minor in the scheme of the actual well.
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked how is it determined where a pump is put?

Ms. Karen Destefanis responded that’s from the driller’s records. We contacted the drillers to find out who had drilled the well, if they had record of how deep the well was and where the pump was currently set.
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked but who determines where the pump…

Ms. Karen Destefanis responded usually, for home owners, they will set it generally around 300 to 350 feet just to give yourself some available water above the pump and also just based on what you think that well can pump. You want to size the pump and then set it – you don’t want to set it too deep or just based on the pump…

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked so in these cases even if you drew down double the amount to pick out a number, you’d still be above the pumps.

Ms. Karen Destefanis responded oh yes. Let’s just say we did 18 gallons a minute, there’s a good chance that it would double. Like we went from 9 to 18 so if we saw 25 feet, we would probably see 50 feet but it’s bedrock and so sometimes you don’t know where fractures are. You can’t say that without actually doing the testing but in this case we won’t be pumping 18 gallons a minute for 72 hours continuously. Next slide. In addition to the off-site monitoring, the Westchester County Department of Health had asked us to also to resample the well. It had last been sampled in 2015 so they require that you do testing every three years. The water quality results were very similar to what was seen in 2015. The PW1, the first well met all the New York State Department of Health drinking water standards. There was trace detection of MTBE which had also been detected at trace levels in 2015, well below the maximum contaminant level. That’s not an issue. PW2 had some iron that was detected at .5 milligrams per liter. The MCL is .3. Iron and manganese are common parameters that we see, metals that you see, they’re kind of a nuisance but they’re easily treatable so it’s not a concern. There was some total coliform bacteria detected and that’s probably related to the actual pumping equipment that was put in. The drillers usually put bleach or something down and kind of chlorinate the well before you start pumping but sometimes it doesn’t get properly sanitized which isn’t an issue because before it gets put on line, the wells will be disinfected and kill the bacteria. We also did a test because of a nearby pond to see if there was any influence from the pond into the well and that came up negative. The water quality results were very good. Based on that, do you have any questions?

Mr. Steven Kessler asked let’s talk about well two. So my understanding is, you dug a well 500 feet and you had to deepen it to over 800 feet.

Ms. Karen Destefanis responded 810 feet.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked and in reading your report it seemed that it took the longest to recover even at that deep level. Does that give you any concern that it took two and a half times as much time as well one to recover?

Ms. Karen Destefanis responded no, it doesn’t give me concern because the rate that we’re pumping at is very low so I don’t – we would be doing probably half of that and we wouldn’t be pumping it continuously for 72 hours so I don’t have concern with that. It was a little bit longer but it wasn’t excessive in terms of it was just…

Mr. Steven Kessler asked but relative to the other well you didn’t find that surprising that it was such a disparity?

Ms. Karen Destefanis responded well because it depends on what fractures you’re intersecting. So clearly there was no – one is in a different fracture area than another. It was very clear from the beginning that well one is our best well. That well can produce a lot more water and it would recover quicker. The Department of Health requires that you show with your best well out of service that you pump the other well twice the average demand with your best well. In 2017, they had sampled that well, they had tested that well two and it showed the same, it’s very consistent. It’s bedrock, so I’m not concerned at all. It’s the nature of what fractures are supporting that well and it came back so…

Mr. Thomas Bianchi asked I understand that should some of the wells be affected differently than what you had tested at, which was about a 5% you said drawdown, worse case, there’s a mitigation plan. Could you discuss what that encompasses?

Ms. Karen Destefanis responded we had proposed a sample mitigation plan which we often carry out. Once you start – if the project gets approved, a period of time before the build out, you ask certain home owners and we recommend that these two home owners be requested to be part of the monitoring plan, and then you just monitor what the water levels are doing as the project builds out until it’s out full complete build out and then several years after full completion of the build out to make sure that you’re not impacting any home owners negatively. Part of the mitigation plan is pretty – in this case it would be simple for these two homes because their wells are so deep, one option is to deepen the well, the other option is to lower the pump. So we already know that for one well, we have several hundred feet of available water above the existing pump and the other one is a little bit less but has room to put the pump deeper. Those are common mitigation plans or actions where you either deepen the well or you lower the pump.

Mr. Thomas Bianchi asked and the cost of any mitigation will be born by Hudson?

Ms. Karen Destefanis responded that’s correct, as long as it’s – clearly if it’s related to the Hudson activities. Sometimes you may have problems just normally, under normal conditions with your pump that wouldn’t be caused by our activities that’s pump-related to the home owner’s well. But the whole point of the monitoring plan is you create a record. So again, before the project starts their activity, you start seeing what are the normal usages of the well and then as the project starts building out and occupancy increases you see how is that affecting the neighbors.

Mr. Thomas Bianchi asked so you’re going to be monitoring during – well going to start off the operation of your facility and be monitoring those wells. And the trigger would be if you should experience a drawdown greater than what you expected or problem and the mitigation plan kicks into place.

Ms. Karen Destefanis responded correct, and that’s why you don’t just stop the monitoring once you reach full occupancy, you continue it for a year or two afterwards depending on whatever is acceptable to the town. You should continue it so that way you get a good record, you see different seasonal variations and you see if there’s any continuous impacts. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are there any other – did you have anything that you needed to add to this?

Mr. Michael Preziosi responded no, we have our town’s consultant from HES available to address any board’s comments until so verify the protocol that was put in place.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated he did such a wonderful job at the work session. This board doesn’t have many questions left at this point. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked could you just briefly – just for the record. 

Mr. Bill Canavan stated just for the record, my name is Bill Canavan. I’m a Hydrogeologist for Hydro Environmental Solutions. We’re in Somers, New York. We were retained by the Town of Cortlandt to review all matters with this application related to water supply and hydrogeology. We’ve been involved since the get-go. Quick overview, the applicant wrote a pump test plan, pumping test plan, we reviewed it. A lot of the stuff that WSP was just talking about: setting up, the off-site monitoring program, setting the pumps, discharge lines, etc, we observed all that. We actually had one of our Hydrogeologists follow them around. We literally went to the well head with them and downloaded the data from the data loggers. We were here at start of the pumping test, at the end of the pumping test and each day in between. Patrick is over there. He’s one of our Geologists. He did a lot of the field work, that’s why he’s along. Pretty much every step of the way, after everything was done, we reviewed it to make sure there were no deficiencies, that they followed protocol and that we were in agreement with their findings. So that’s where we are today.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked and you are in agreement?

Mr. Bill Canavan responded we are in agreement and I think it was a well run test and the data proves out that the water supply is viable.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked any other questions, comments? 

Mr. Bill Canavan stated thank you.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you.

Mr. Bob Davis stated thank you Madame Chair. We have nothing further for you tonight. That was to be the focal point of our presentation tonight. We would expect in January that we would make a similar presentation to you on traffic matters, maybe a couple of other things and then after that hopefully proceed toward public hearings depending upon staff’s review of our submissions. There’s a couple of other items we need to take of but we feel we’re pretty solid on the well testing now. Just to clarify, in our report we did propose a post-approval monitoring program which we’ll work out with your consultant starting three to six months before a Certificate of Occupancy and continuing two years after 75% occupancy. And we did invite the two particular home owners who had some draw down to participate in that. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated well thank you very much for tonight. We do have a representative, the residents in the area who wants to discuss this.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated good evening Madame Chair, members of the board, David Steinmetz from the law firm of Zarin & Steinmetz here representing the neighbors and citizen group. I know I’ve been allocated two minutes and I’ve used 20 seconds Steve. We just learned about the fact that this was going to be on your agenda last week. We did not know the applicant was going to be making a presentation. We scrambled to get here. I know several of our clients are here. There’s still a tremendous amount of concern about the well water, about the impacts this project would have on well water, that’s all I’m going to speak about. And the neighbors did not want you to think that because this is not a public hearing and they can’t come to the microphone that they’re not concerned. We just received Mr. Canavan’s letter which is dated a month ago. We got it either yesterday or today and I’m not faulting staff. Staff is normally extremely timely in delivering materials. We got that letter. We have not had a chance to review it. We have not had our Hydrogeologist a chance to review all of this so I simply want to note for the record on behalf of the neighbors who are extremely concerned and have been monitoring every step of this application we want to reserve our right to come back before you with experts, with empirical data and respond at the public hearing. Tonight is not appropriate. Our silence and the fact that my clients are sitting quietly and cooperatively does not mean that they tacitly agree with anything that has been presented this evening. We reserve all rights. We look forward to participating in the process and we wish you a Happy Holiday.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you very much. 

Mr. George Kimmerling stated Madame Chair I move that we refer this back to staff. 

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated Happy Holidays to you too.
PB 2018-13 b.
Application of A Rising Star Children’s Center, for the property of the First Hebrew Congregation, for Site Development Plan approval and a Special Permit for a licensed day care center in an existing building located on a 3.7 acre parcel of property at 52 Scenic Drive as shown on a 4 page set of drawings entitled “ARSA, LLC Site Location, Site Plan and Bulk Regulations” prepared by Mark Steven Olson, R.A. latest revision dated November 27, 2018.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated good evening Mr. Olson.
Mr. Mark Olson responded good evening. In the past month or so we have addressed a bunch of comments from the board and we have applied to the drawing all the trees that were found as a result of the arborist’s findings. We found that there were several more trees that were diseased and/or dead that we do plan on removing and we’ve indicated that on the drawing. There are a few trees that are in fair to poor shape that we also plan on removing for liability sake and one or two that are sight lines, maintenance, that type of thing. I think a few housekeeping things that we plan on addressing with the Town Engineer, and Planning, and Technical Services. That’s kind of where we’re at.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated there is an approving resolution and as we mentioned at the work session, we’re not requiring a replanting plan even with the tree removals because based on our arborist’s report, the majority of the trees are in poor condition. Other than that they’re relatively standard conditions of approval.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I make a motion that we approve Resolution 48-18 with the 14 conditions of approval.

Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated just one quick thing on the record, and we’ve discussed it with the applicant’s architect that even though it’s an existing building and a lot of the work can be done on the inside of the building that no site clearing, nothing can happen without receiving all of the necessary permits from the Department of Technical Services. There are building permits and there are also site permits. Just keep in touch with our office about any – no work can begin until you receive all of the permits.

Mr. Mark Olson responded certainly. 

With all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. Mark Olson stated thank you very much.
PB 2018-12  c.
Application of Dr. Ravikumar, for the property of Richard DiLorenzo, for Site Development Plan approval and a Special Permit for an office for a health care practitioner located in an existing building at 2 Ogden Avenue as shown on an 10 page set of drawings entitled “Site Plan” prepared by Thomas M. Leigh, R.A., latest revision dated November 13, 2018.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated the board was out there on Sunday. We have some things that we need to say but perhaps maybe you want to start with what you’ve been doing, how far you’ve come, etc in respect to this particular application.
Mr. Thomas Leigh stated your volume is not that high. I can’t hear. Your microphone doesn’t seem to be working. I understand the board had a work session yesterday.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated today.

Mr. Thomas Leigh stated yes we did meet on Sunday. It was raining pretty well. We walked the site. We also went inside the building so we can see what the existing conditions are. We were able to park six cars in the driveway. A future design requires seven parking spaces of which we were going to move a retaining wall towards the house to gain an additional area for parking. We also discussed the number of trees that were on the property to be pruned or removed or to remain. We welcome the board’s comments. 

Mr. Steven Kessler stated but in fairness, yes six cars were in the driveway but we were all able to get out because we were all getting out at the same time.

Mr. Thomas Leigh stated it required backing up the driveway into the street.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated which isn’t going to happen during the regular operation. All six, seven people won’t be in their cars at the same time.

Mr. Thomas Leigh responded true, and we are moving the retaining wall five feet forward so we have backup room in the future. We have three cars that are parking down at the end of the driveway, probably occupied by the staff and there are four cars towards the front of the property that would be available for patients. There are also two unmarked spaces towards the property line that could be used if necessary. Also members also parked in the street too which we don’t want to happen.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked is parking allowed on the street?

Mr. Thomas Leigh responded I haven’t addressed it.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated there is a section of the Town Ordinance that prohibits parking within, I believe, 200 feet of a state road so there would be ‘no parking’ signs I believe 200 feet from Crompond Road. The exact distance I may have stated but there’s an ordinance on the books.

Mr. Thomas Leigh stated we have provided an ADA space at the front of the property which allows a patient’s car to come in, park in that space. If needed, it could pull forward towards the front door and use the van loading area also in front of the front door. Because it is a double deep space, the doctor’s patients sometimes arrive by ambulance and leave by ambulance. So the ambulance has a rear loading door which can use the double deep space. Patients that are in wheelchairs are not likely to be arriving on their own and would be assisted, just like a hospital to enter the property and leave the property, and if it’s necessary load them into their vehicle. 

Mr. Steven Kessler asked are people coming by ambulance the rule or the exception?

Mr. Thomas Leigh responded on occasion, not always. I’m also a patient of Dr. Ravikumar’s. I arrived at his office. I was ambulatory. I was able to park over at Stowe Road but while I was there, there was a patient in a wheelchair that was referred by the doctors inside the Stowe Road Medical Center. The patient was brought up by a member of the other doctor’s staff who sat there and waited until she was ready to be seen. For landscaping buffer, we are proposing that a trivet hedge be planted at the edge of the sidewalk that enters the building. Another one would be placed at the top of the retaining wall that we’re moving the retaining wall five feet forward and we’re proposing that another trivet hedge be lined at the top of the top edge of the parking. That can be allowed to grow to six, seven, eight feet high to shield the neighbor to the north. 

Mr. George Kimmerling stated just on the parking question for a second, the blue box denotes the ADA parking space, is that correct?

Mr. Thomas Leigh responded correct.

Mr. George Kimmerling asked so someone who required an ADA space could park there and leave their car there and go in for their – and then if an ambulance needed to come in, how would the ambulance enter if that space was occupied? Do they need to pull from that space to get to the ambulance?
Mr. Thomas Leigh responded most of the patients arrive on their appointment schedule. Staff can come out and move the car of the patient if necessary to allow the ambulance to come in. Ambulances can also go to the hospital and the doctor can go to the surgery at the hospital.

Mr. George Kimmerling stated and do it there instead.

Mr. Thomas Leigh stated and do it there, which is where he did it on me. It’s very flexible.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated one of the things we brought up at the work session also was to send the town arborist out to determine the conditions of the trees so we can make a decision about which stay and which don’t.
Mr. Thomas Leigh stated I understand the DOTS staff also went out and put in a dye test on the sanitary system and they found that the dye test ended up in the Conklin sewer district pipeline.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated that’s confirmed. That property is connected to the sanitary distribution system.

Mr. Thomas Leigh stated and as a result of the plans that I was given by DOTS, we would probably have to determine what the depth of the piping and the location of the piping on the property would be. I’m not sure what the material is of the piping, whether it be steel or PVC. That sort of precludes any development of the backyard. As most would assume it’s 36 inches under the ground for frost and at the back corner of the property the neighboring property to the north also shares an easement going through the property directly west to the Conklin Road intersection. There’s an easement at the back corner for sanitary and we don’t want to encroach on that at all.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked apparently the doctor’s going to be there part time, pretty much, am I right?
Mr. Thomas Leigh responded correct. He mentioned that he was going to be there two or three days a week.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked on an average day when he’s there, how many patients would be scheduled? How many staff would be there parked?

Mr. Thomas Leigh responded he currently works with a staff of one nurse and one bookkeeping receptionist. He had mentioned when he was here that the course of an 8 hour day he might see 12 patients.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked 12?

Mr. Thomas Leigh responded 12, one every half hour. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated so we have a doctor, we have two staff, that’s three people. 

Mr. Thomas Leigh responded correct.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated and he’s going to see maybe 12 people, each one on a half hour or something like that. I guess there’s some time left for lunch or breaks or whatever. Is there any reason why we have to have that many cars there at any given time the way you’ve laid it out?

Mr. Thomas Leigh responded he works on a 9:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. period and I show the maximum parking now. It’s not to say that every space will be filled all the time. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated it just seems very tight. When people are parking in an area where they can barely get in…

Mr. Thomas Leigh stated let me just stop you for a second. Two cars that are towards the front of the property, those are the unmarked spaces. They don’t have to be there. We can take those away.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked you can?

Mr. Thomas Leigh responded yes.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think the code requires four parking spaces per physician plus one per employee. So I guess the code would require six.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated those are the two that can go. 

Mr. Thomas Leigh stated three employees. The doctor’s one of the employees.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and then four per physician, so seven.

Mr. Thomas Leigh stated so take out the two on the side and we have seven spaces.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated because that’s one of the issues is the question of the potential busyness of the center versus the required parking and whether that parking layout works.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated well it certainly works better if you get rid of the two that are…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the parking layout would work better if you get rid of the two cars along the wall but then that may not be enough parking.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’re only talking about one doctor.

Mr. Thomas Leigh stated one doctor, two to three days a week.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated how many patients is he – he’s not going to be looking at all of them at the same time. 

Mr. Thomas Leigh stated correct. There may be some overlap but we don’t expect him to be that busy. He also has a second office in Dobbs Ferry. He also has hospital hours. As the doctor mentioned, he would be there two to three days a week, otherwise his staff is not working when he’s not working. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated as long as it meets code, you can get rid of those two spaces there. If they’re there and you absolutely have to use them, you have to use them.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I believe that’s what you’re saying right? 

Mr. Thomas Leigh stated those two spaces are unmarked. It’s overflow. It’s maneuvering room. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated well you’re certainly going to require some maneuvering room because it’s really tight there, very tight.

Mr. Thomas Leigh stated I also had to prepare a site plan for zoning and I have taken out those two spaces.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated I think our immediate concern in discussing this application both myself and with our Director of Code Enforcement is the adaptability of how the handicap space is laid out with the doubling as the ambulatory space. There’s not an aisle attached. It’s a pull through, so you have to pull past the first space in order to make it accessible. So it is the accessibility issue and whether or not that’s accurately depicted on the site plan. And then the other issue that I would recommend the board take action on is confirming the employment count that this is an ambulatory and hospital type service. Stating that there’s a doctor and a nurse, we should really confirm that only one nurse is required to perform an operation or a procedure and then we would go back from there and see if the six spaces are sufficient for the site.

Mr. Thomas Leigh stated the treatment room is like any other doctor’s treatment room. Surgery that would require an anesthesiologist or additional medical equipment to flush wounds or use antibiotics; that would be done at the hospital. He’s not planning on putting a surgery at this location. He has a surgery, actually two surgery rooms and recovery rooms at his Dobbs Ferry office, and I had visited the Dobbs Ferry office and they had a patient that was in the recovery room that was a prisoner from one of the hospitals with two security guards as escorts waiting right there in the office. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked where are we?

Mr. Robert Foley asked I had some two or three questions and part of is what our colleague Peter, who can’t be here tonight, submitted on that same email. Repeating what Jeff said, of course getting the arborist to look at the trees and Peter pointed out that, especially the tree with the exposed roots in the back, and he thought that the large tree on the Route 202 side could probably, I think he meant be salvaged with some judicious pruning. Then he also mentioned the drainage which we all know there’s poor drainage which Peter, I know he was walking around past your property line to the north where the fence is, and he feels it looks like there’s overall poor drainage in the neighborhood. He said the next door neighbor to the north, there seemed to be a storm drain in the back corner of his yard on the other side of the stockade fence and that may be causing some of the drainage problem, perhaps onto your property. He’s concerned not only about the trees, as Jeff mentioned, as we all are, but also about the poor drainage. So that’s Peter’s comments which I agree with.

Mr. Thomas Leigh stated the home owner is currently experiencing what a wet basement – I’ve taken pictures of it, the wetness. At the time it was hot and humid. It may have been some condensation from the air, from the pipes that may not have been insulated. Contractor also mentioned that it could be coming out from underneath the footing. Footing drains may be blocked. That tree in the southwest corner, we believe is causing some of the problem because the roof drainage also at that location. We would like that tree to be removed so we can investigate the rear foundation wall to: one, check the footing depth, check the roof drains, the flow underground. We don’t know where they go after that. Check the footing drains. Check the waterproofing. To do that, we’ve got to remove that tree.
Mr. Robert Foley stated it looked like one of the roots was actually leading to the foundation wall in the rear on that particular tree.

Mr. Thomas Leigh stated going out from that tree, the roots are exposed on top of the ground. There is no topsoil. It has washed away.

Mr. Robert Foley stated perhaps because there’s a slight slope to the property starting from Ogden Avenue down, may be causing part of the swamp effect and if there’s poor drainage on Ogden or a bad storm getting up there…

Mr. Thomas Leigh stated Mr. Lentini, prior to me taking over the project, had mentioned that there is the presence of clay in the area of which topsoil is sitting on. The clay may be directed towards the foundation wall. In order to solve the basement solution we have to do some preliminary excavation. We may also have to put a sub pump in the basement and we have to pump it up into the sanitary or we don’t want to put it in the sanitary, we have to pump it out to a dry well.

Mr. Robert Foley stated start from the top down, Ogden Avenue. Check maybe with the town too about drainage, about surface water.

Mr. Thomas Leigh stated there is a catch basin just to the side of the front entry sidewalk which ties to a manhole which is closer to 202. That manhole then flows into that stone culvert that was on the edge of the property. And as we saw during the rainstorm it does flow down towards Conklin Avenue but it comes to a point there, flows across the backyard. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated look at the overall drainage picture is what I’m saying. It may not be all your fault. I think Peter’s saying that too.

Mr. Thomas Bianchi stated Madame Chair I move that we refer this back to staff with a note.

Mr. George Kimmerling stated I just wanted to clarify, I had a clear recollection on Sunday when we talked about the number of patients that you said there could be 15 patients a day but tonight it’s 12 and I just wanted to understand if we’re thinking it’s really 12 or it’s really 15.

Mr. Thomas Leigh responded I would have to check with the doctor. I believe he said 12 in the course of an 8 hour day.

Mr. Thomas Bianchi stated Madame Chair I’ll move that we refer this back to staff and that they refer this application to the ZBA as it has impacts on variances for zoning and setbacks.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated just for the record, my understanding is, because it’s a special permit for a medical office in a transitional zone you don’t have the requisite lot area and then there’s some side and rear yard setbacks required, variances. As we discussed, there’s back-and-forth between the two boards. I think you should be aware that the board did not schedule your Planning Board public hearing tonight because I think they still have some concerns so you’re going to go to the Zoning Board and make an introductory presentation to the Zoning Board on December 19th but the Zoning Board will have to take that under advisement that the Planning Board hasn’t really decided to move this forward yet. We have to get the arborist out there but you can still go to the Zoning Board but the memo’s not going to say the Planning Board is – they’re not going to give the Zoning Board the idea that they have blessed this project yet. 


Mr. Thomas Leigh stated one of the comments in your letters to the client was that the plans lacked construction details. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated well that would probably have been Mr. Rogers’s comments. 

Mr. Thomas Leigh stated some of it was related to Planning as well. We have not produced the details because the plan has not been finalized. We’re doing design development. The zoning on a plan, which is somewhat similar, we’ve added a sidewalk on the edge of the ADA space to allow patients to access the front door from the remaining parking spaces. That will be revised.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that’s another interesting thing as I was talking with Mike, the actual drawing that is going to the Zoning Board is further refined a little bit than the plan that the Planning Board has seen. So we’ve got to get them on – because you show more representative of the actual trees and landscaping in the back now and then I know that based on conversations with Martin you’ve added that sidewalk in the front.

Mr. Thomas Leigh stated so if we’re referring to a later date for the Planning, I will revise the drawings for the Planning Board to review which will tie into the zoning.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. Thomas Leigh stated thank you.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you’re welcome.
PB 2017-4   d.
Letter received by the Planning Division on November 27, 2018 from Central Turf & Irrigation Supply located at 2711 Lexington Avenue requesting Planning Board approval for seasonal bulk salt storage as shown on a drawing entitled “Central Turf & Irrigation Supply” prepared by Grigg & Davis Engineers latest revision dated November 27, 2018.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chairman I move that we approve Resolution 49-18.
Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated just on the question, there’s been some emails back-and-forth and Mike’s comments, I believe, will need to be added to the drawing. Maybe they’ve already been added but that doesn’t mean that the Planning Board’s not going to approve it if you just keep on working with us.

Mr. Frank Carino stated understood.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated because just today there were some emails back-and-forth.

Mr. Robert Foley asked this is in reference to the rock salt in particular?

Mr. Michael Preziosi responded so the applicant has been advised to modify some of the notes on the site plan that pertain to the testing protocol that was put in place to ensure that salt doesn’t reach the catch basin as well as advise the applicant to file a building permit for the hoop campus structure that would be placed on top of the block retaining wall and the storage area.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated in essence, you’ve got a little bit of a head start on addressing Mike’s comments.

Mr. Carino stated yes, I was with the engineers Grigg and Davis this afternoon after your email. The notations you wanted on there are on there. The detail for the speed bump in front of the bins has been refined a little bit so it’s more legible and we’re currently working on the manufacturer of the dome. I’m in contact with them to see if we can get a New York stamp for that dome because it’s a Connecticut based company. They have a Connecticut stamp but they’re seeing if they can possibly help me with a New York stamp.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated we’ll take those plans if you want to hand them to us.

Mr. Carino stated of course.

With all in favor saying "aye". 
PB 2018-23 e.
Application of Mahlab Family Realty, LLC for Preliminary Plat approval and for Wetland, Steep Slope and Tree Removal permits for a proposed 3 lot major subdivision of an approximately 25 acre parcel of property located on the south side of Teatown Road, approximately 5,000 feet east of Quaker Ridge Road, as shown on a 3 page set of drawings entitled “Preliminary Plat” prepared by Ralph G. Mastromonaco, P.E. latest revision dated November 14, 2018.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated good evening. Actually tonight, I would like to know if the board – I think you’ve received our responses to comments from staff. You’ve received the letter from the wetlands consultants. 
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated well no. We’re aware that Bruce has gone out and re-delineated the wetland. We have yet to receive his report.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated I thought I had heard – we talked to Bruce.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we’re in contact with Bruce and I think he’s actually completed the delineation. We just haven’t gotten the report yet.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated what he told us was that there was no change in the wetland itself from his last time he was out there. I was just hoping, based on what we’ve submitted that at the very least we’d have a site walk scheduled for the property. I’m not sure if you’d do that at this stage but it’s getting colder so the sooner the better. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that’s interesting. I don’t think we’re ready to site walk.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated if you’re not ready this month…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we don’t do too many site visits in the winter months. We stopped that practice a long time ago.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but I do think in your answers you committed, which you sort of have to commit, that you’re going to do the trees. You’re having a surveyor go out there and locate the trees.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated I said we would do it. I would like to speak to that in a minute.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated well that needs to be done before a site inspection is completed or you need to convince them to waive it which I don’t think is going to happen but…

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated on that issue, I know that that’s a touchy subject, trees of course are very touchy but what we’re trying to do here is we’re trying to subdivide the property. We’re not trying to build anything. There’s absolutely no construction proposed under this application. My client, they’re not developers. They own this property as a family. They have spoken to, I guess various land preservation organizations. They’re trying to keep costs down so that they can get through this process without spending an inordinate amount of money on recreation fees, consultant fees, locating four inch trees all over the place. Ultimately, this property may be sold to a land trust and what would be the point of locating four inch trees? That’s my point. My point is that it makes more sense to me, if you just hear me out, that if ever there is a building permit on any of those lots, at that point could be 10 years from now, 20 years from now, at that point we could do the tree study. I’m not sure what good it does to do all of these four inch trees right now. As a compromise, an alternative, I thought we would locate specimen trees, large trees in the area where there could be possibly a house. It would be very simple for us to do that. This is a four inch tree. There are a zillion of them all over the place. To me, it’s a waste of money. We will do it, if you want us to do it, we will do it. It’ll cost money. 

Mr. Steven Kessler asked so if there’s no building proposed and there are discussions with land trust you’re saying?

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco responded they were in discussions and you have a letter from land trust. I don’t know if Chris gave it to you.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked so what’s the point to the subdivision?

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco responded because they could not come to an agreement on the cost.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked but why not 10 subdivisions, why not 10 lots? I’m trying to understand. You’re not proposing anything.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated we have to propose feasible lots and there are only three septic systems on that whole property so that’s why there’s three lots.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated but there’s no planned building.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated there’s no plan to build any homes, no. We’re dividing the 25 acres into three lots. Nobody is building any houses.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked for what purpose?

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco responded well someday, maybe somebody would go get a building permit. At that point, you would do the tree surveys, because we don’t need a tree permit right now. What do we need a tree permit for? 

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated but in order to evaluate the environmental impacts of the proposed subdivision, the board needs to know all the environmental impacts associated with such development that would include tree, wetland, etc. That’s why we’re asking for the tree inventory.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco responded the environmental impacts result from construction. We’re not going to build anything.

Mr. Michael Preziosi asked then why subdivide to the point of the board? We’re spinning on wheels here. We’re expending a lot of staff time reviewing these applications, if there’s no intent to subdivide, no application…

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco responded there’s no intention to construct.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated well you’re still going through a subdivision process so all fees, etc, would have to be paid for prior to the Chairwoman signing any plats so…

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated but since there’s no plan to build anything – logically, to me, I’m just giving you my point-of-view, you don’t have to accept it. My point-of-view is that if we’re not going to build any houses, the better to do this is to get through the tree survey 20 years from now when they decide to build a house. A tree permit that this board grants today has no expiration date so they can give me a tree permit for cutting down a hundred trees, I get a tree permit, that tree permit is good forever. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the code requires the approving authority to issue the permit. In this case, he’s before you, you’re the approving authority so you have to issue the tree permits and the wetland permits, and the steep slope permits. So since you have to issue the permits, I would think that you would want to know how many trees are there, how many are going to be cut down, the size and the species of them, because everyone could come before the board and say they had no plans to build a house. 

Mr. George Kimmerling stated my understanding was that you were applying for these permits. You’re not really applying for it to your local permit.
Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated we have to because Chris made me basically. 

Mr. George Kimmerling stated probably the code made you.

 Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated absolutely the code does not make us because I do not need a tree permit. We don’t need a tree permit.

Mr. George Kimmerling asked and you don’t need a wetland permit or steep slope permit?

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco responded no. I don’t need a building permit either.

Mr. George Kimmerling asked so you don’t need any permits?

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco responded I need a subdivision, that’s what I need and I guess steep slope possibly. I’m not sure.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we disagree with that.

Mr. Thomas Bianchi stated a subdivision in my mind represents an intent to build something otherwise, as Steve said, why would you subdivide?

Mr. Steven Kessler asked and you’re subdividing into three so that they become buildable lots.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated I understand your side. I just wanted to get my side known that’s all. 

Mr. Steven Kessler stated if you were sitting here would you agree with us? 

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco responded I’m going to tell you, I’ll take your permit, I’ll get a tree permit. You will allow me to cut down a certain number of trees. Fifty years from now that tree permit is still good but those four inch trees are now what? They’re 12 inch trees. The 30 inch trees may be dead. What’s the point of getting that permit today? Why not do it when somebody applies for a building permit?

Mr. Steven Kessler responded [inaudible] in 50 years Ralph or the applicant.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated look at your 900th extension on – how many years has that been?

Mr. Steven Kessler stated no argument there.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated those four inch trees are 16…

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated they still have a tree permit from 1990 or whatever…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated this is why there may be a time where there are no more extensions because things have changed.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated it makes more sense to me to do what I say which is I will do a tree evaluation. We do a tree evaluation. We’ll show if there are any specimen trees in that area. We’ll do the eight inch trees. All I’m saying is why do the four inch trees? It’s just a lot of work. And if you decide that you don’t want to do that, fine. I’m just saying it’s a waste of time.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we have to do the four inch trees because the code says you have to do the four inch trees.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated you’ve got to be careful because this board could change that rule, and that’s all I’m asking. 

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated that is not variable. We don’t want to have a prolonged discussion. I think the board can make their determination now and move on. 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated I mean this may be something we have to change in the tree log…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we’re not sure we’re agreeing with his determination that your permits are good forever.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated my feeling is we just follow the rules at this point.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked can we refer this back? They’re awaiting the wetland report?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded awaiting the wetland report and then I think you need to make it clear that we expect all trees greater than four inches in diameter located within 50 feet of any area of proposed disturbance to be located by his surveyor and then that survey information is provided to our arborist who goes out and checks them for species and health.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated well we have to change that. That’s already been requested.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I’m making sure everyone’s aware.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked let me just ask, could you just simply divide these as three unimproved lots and just sell them that way?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded we don’t permit that. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked you don’t?

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated you need Health Department approval.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated you need to prove out that the lots work.

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated that they’re buildable.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated well okay. He’s got these things set up as though they’re going to be subdivisions. When you say when the lots – I guess you are saying for all of things have been requested…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated he’s got to show that the septic system works. He’s got to show that he can fit a house on the lot. 

Mr. Michael Preziosi stated location of sanitary water infrastructure.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated because then we would be faced with people coming before you all the time saying: I’m not going to develop, just let me carve this into 10 lots and then what would happen is all of the hard discussions would be had at staff level issuing the permits and that’s not the way we’re set up. We’re set up for your board to opine on those permits.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated well that’s not really true because I don’t actually need a tree permit to subdivide the property. It’s not a requirement that you get a tree permit in order to subdivide, if you look at your code. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we disagree with that.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I move that we refer this back to staff.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated thank you.
PB 11-16     f.
Application and Expanded Environmental Assessment Form of NY Indoor Sports, Inc. for Site Development Plan approval and for Wetland and Tree Removal Permits for the construction of an indoor/outdoor recreational sports facility with a 67,700 sq. ft. building to include a turf field and accessory uses such as a weight room, a small concession area, offices, reception area, etc.,  and a parking lot for property located at 2226 Crompond Road (Route 202) as shown on an 18 page set of drawings entitled “Cortlandt Pitch” prepared by Divney, Tung & Schwalbe latest revision dated September 17, 2018.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated good evening Madame Chair, members of the board; David Steinmetz for the applicant. I’m not here to make a presentation. I don’t think you want one. We’re simply here, as I understand it, to schedule a public hearing and presentation for your January meeting.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated almost. The Town Board is holding a public hearing…

Mr. David Steinmetz stated you’re having a rough night tonight Chris. You’re really getting everybody angry.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the Town Board is holding a public hearing on January 15th as they’re the lead agent. This is just for the Planning Board to receive and accept the expanded EAF. But then I talked to Jerry Schwalbe and I think that you should be prepared to make a full blown presentation to the board on January 8th but it’s not going to be a public hearing.
Mr. David Steinmetz stated thank you. I was close.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that’s what I said.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated at least I don’t need a tree permit. He may make me do one. You never know.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we have received the report.

Mr. George Kimmerling stated Madame Chair I move that we receive the report and we’ll have the Town Board do its work in January.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated then refer back and then we’ll see you in January.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated see you on the 8th for a full presentation and our public hearing in front of the Town Board.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 
Mr. David Steinmetz stated thank you.



*



*



*
NEW BUSINESS:

PB 2018-27 a.
Application of Yeshiva Ohr Hameir for a renewal of a Special Permit for a University, College or Seminary for property located at 141 Furnace Woods Road as described in a letter dated November 2, 2018 from David Steinmetz, Esq. and as shown on a 3 page set of drawings entitled “Site Plan” prepared by Ciarcia Engineering, P.C. latest revision June 19, 2014 (see prior PB’s 7-09, 1-13 & 12-15).

Mr. David Steinmetz stated Madame Chair, simply here requesting an extension of our prior approvals. My understanding, I was not at your work session, I understand the town attorney did brief you on some wonderful new developments that have found their way to the town, to the Furnace Woods sewer district and the residents of this area. We’re excited about pursuing this and would like to keep our approvals alive to allow this to move forward.
Mr. Robert Foley stated I make a motion that we schedule a public hearing for January 8th.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 
Mr. David Steinmetz stated terrific. Happy Holidays, we’ll see you on the 8th.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you. Same to you.
PB 2018-28 b.
Application of Pago Properties, Inc. for amended Site Development Plan approval and a change of use for the existing first floor level of 2131 Albany Post Road from a professional office to a personal services facility (Beauty/Barber Shop) as shown on a 2 page set of drawings entitled “2131 Albany Post Road Renovations & Alterations” prepared by Joseph G. Thompson, R.A. dated November 19, 2018.

Mr. Joe Thompson stated good evening, Joe Thompson here to represent Pago Properties for a proposed change in use at 2131 Albany Post Road. The new owner has a current business at 2111 Albany Post Road, approximately a quarter mile down the road: John Paul Hair Studio that he’d like to move to this new property. He’s seeking to expand his business and obtain a space that can accommodate that growth. So along with the change in use, which is permitted by right in the community commercial district, he’s also proposing to expand the parking lot, which is above the minimum requirements per code but to a practical level that could service and expand his clientele. Minimum parking requirements we calculated eight. There’s nine existing. We’re proposing to increase to 16 and also provide a fully compliant ADA accessible space. And we’re still well within our bulk requirements of the 30% minimum landscape coverage where we’re reducing from 78.5 to about 69% so we’re still well over double that landscape area. We hope that this is a fairly simple application as far as the change in use and the parking expansion. We do understand that there are some certain technical requirements that we’ll have to prove compliance as we received a letter from Department of Technical Services on storm water, on Department of Health and a couple of other items. We feel confident that we’ll be able to fulfill those and we’re requesting approval for this change in use and parking expansion to the board tonight.
Mr. George Kimmerling asked just in terms of that building, it’s the first floor is going to be the barber shop/salon and the second floor is professional offices. Is that also going to be used by the same business or a second business?

Mr. Joe Thompson responded correct. So the existing business on the second floor, which I believe is accounting use, it’s professional offices is proposed to remain as is.

Mr. George Kimmerling asked so these parking spaces will be enough for both businesses?

Mr. Joe Thompson responded it exceeds for both businesses.

Mr. George Kimmerling asked for the two?


Mr. Joe Thompson responded yes.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we do have a resolution for you tonight.

Mr. Thomas Bianchi stated Madame Chair I’ll move that we adopt Resolution #50-18 granting the approval for the change of use.

Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated just quickly on the question, I don’t think I had a chance to share with you the resolution. It’s a standard resolution but you did work on a relatively simple bank project, the Orange Bank.

Mr. Joe Thompson stated we did, back in the spring.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated so this one is a little different. We’re going to require an actual sign drawing so we want you to add the signature block to the drawing and there’s a couple other conditions. One of which is to address the comments in the Engineering memo. And you’ll get a copy of this in the mail in the next day or two.

Mr. Joe Thompson stated I think we may have received it already. [inaudible] as far as the Department of Health, storm water. Again, we feel confident that we can meet all those requirements and we’ll make our efforts to address all those. 
With all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. Joe Thompson stated thank you very much.
PB 2018-29 c.
Application of Robert Kelleher for Planning Board approval of a lot line adjustment between 2 lots both owned by the applicant and located on the northeast corner of the intersection of Broadway and Riverview Avenue as shown on a drawing entitled “Preliminary Lot Line Adjustment prepared for Robert J. Kelleher” prepared by Badey & Watson dated November 13, 2018 (see prior PB 15-93).

Mr. Margaret McManus stated Margaret McManus with Badey & Watson. 
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move we approve Resolution 51-18.

Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I have another thing on the question. Condition #3 should be revised to say “revise the subject drawing to show the recently constructed sidewalk and drop curb located on Broadway. The location of the preliminary on-site waste water treatment systems as approved and shown on filed map 25313 and the applicant’s engineer shall submit a letter stating that the sanitary system as proposed is not impacted by the proposed lot line adjustment.” So Mike added some language to the existing condition 3. I just didn’t have a chance to get that to you but I’ll revise the resolution.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked and you’re going to send us – maybe you only need to send us page 2. Thank you very much.

Ms. Margaret McManus stated thank you.

With all in favor saying "aye". 

PB 2018-30 d. Application of Highlands Architecture, for the property of Crompond Road, LLC, for amended Site Development Plan approval for exterior upgrades and the reconfiguration of interior spaces for an existing building located at 2305 Crompond Road as shown on a 2 page set of drawings entitled “Alterations to 2305 Crompond Road” prepared by Highlands Architecture, PLLC  dated November 27, 2018 (see prior PB’s 2-10, 4-11).

Mr. Steven Kessler stated good news. I make a motion that we adopt Resolution 52-18 approving the application.
Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked did I share the resolution with you?

Mr. responded yes.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked they’re relatively standard conditions.

With all in favor saying "aye". 

*



*



*
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. George Kimmerling stated Madame Chair it’s 8:48 p.m. We’re adjourned. 


*



*



*
Next Meeting: TUESDAY, JANUARY 8, 2019

I, SYLVIE MADDALENA, a Transcriptionist for the Town of Cortlandt as a subcontractor, do hereby certify that the information provided in this document is an accurate representation of the Planning Board meeting minutes to the best of my ability.
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